CHESHIRE WILDLIFE TRUST

55th Annual General Meeting

Quarry Bank Mill
Saturday 20th October 2018, at 10.00am
Present:
Felicity Goodey (President)



9 Trustees (names recorded)





70 Trust Members (names recorded)

              1 Volunteers/friends/relatives of Trust Members (names recorded)

8 Staff Members
Apologies for absence:

Apologies for absence were received from 23 members and Trustees Helen Carey, Caroline Jones, Sue Steer, Philip Cheek, Rob Marrs.
WELCOME BY CHAIRMAN CHRIS KORAL

Chris welcomed all the members to the AGM and after a brief introduction to Quarry Bank Mill by Jen Birch, Duty Manager, Chris handed over to Felicity.
INTRODUCTION BY FELICITY GOODEY, PRESIDENT

Felicity Goodey welcomed all the members present and thanked everyone for coming.  She then officially opened the AGM at 10:30 am.  
Felicity introduced attendees of the AGM to Nicholas Watts and began talking about how important it is to look after the visiting birds in our garden, explaining that her own garden has become a feeding ground for many different species since she began using feeders and in particular- Vine House Farm seed. Felicity spoke about the important role our gardens play in caring for all  wildlife and noted the support CWT gives to people wanting to make their own gardens more wildlife friendly. 
Felicity touched on the problem we are facing with plastic pollution at the moment and reminded us all that everybody has the right to work and play in the countryside, enforcing that we must look after it.

Felicity then thanked Charlotte and CWT staff for their continued hard work before proceeding with the AGM.
1. MEMBERS PRESENT AND APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

The President asked that Members ensure they signed the attendance sheet.  Apologies for absence which had been received prior to the meeting were already recorded and any apologies on the day were added to the sheet. 

Felicity confirmed that apologies had been received from 23 members and Trustees  Helen Carey, Caroline Jones, Sue Steer, Philip Cheek, Rob Marrs. 
2. MINUTES OF THE  54th AGM (21st October 2017)
The President asked those members present if there were any factual corrections to the minutes of the 54th AGM; there were none.
She then proposed that the minutes made available on the day and in advance on the CWT website were a correct record of the proceedings, and signed a copy for the records.
The President reminded the audience that only members could cast a vote then asked the members to approve the minutes as a true and accurate record
Proposed: Stephani Fitzgibbon
Seconded: Stephen Ross
The proposal was carried unanimously by the vote.
3.  2016-17 HIGHLIGHTS

The President handed over to Charlotte Harris, CEO, to give an overview of the Trusts achievements during the last 12 months and an insight into the year ahead.
Charlotte began by explaining that this year had been a success financially with CES & CWT combined income growing and increasing our reserve funds. The good news continued with the increase in membership and participants in the 30 days wild campaign.
Charlotte then spoke about our Create for Nature project as well as the product affiliations including our own beer- Squiffy Duck.

Turning to our conservation work Charlotte explained how the Lost Mosses project in Delamere has now completed its first phase with the successful re introduction of the white faced darter and exciting discoveries of species including rare bog myrtle, green hairstreak butterflies and Delamere’s jumping spider.

Charlotte spoke of how Bickley Hall Farm could now be Cheshire’s biggest bird table with the continued work within the higher tier Countryside Stewardship Agreement. 

This lead to the introduction of CWT’s plan to work alongside farmers and landowners to improve 2,600ha in the peak fringe to improve water management and enhance habitat for ground-nesting birds.
Charlotte spoke of how the planning team at CWT have been working to influence national policies such as the Highways England biodiversity strategy and HS2 Ltd compensation provision.

In news about community engagement, Charlotte explained that our volunteers have, as always been incredibly supportive. Nearly 10,000 volunteer hours have been contributed this year. CWT have also been able to provide traineeships, access programmes and health and wellbeing groups.
The work CWT does with schools and children continues to grow, with the introduction of more school age forest schools and our teaching trees project in partnership with the Grosvenor Estate and The Royal Forestry Society.
4. REPORT AND ACCOUNTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MARCH 2017
The President handed over to Peter Rushton, Deputy Treasurer, to go through the accounts for the 12-month period ending 31 March 2018. 

Report by Peter Rushton, Deputy Treasurer:
2017/18 was an encouraging year for the Trust. The accounts show reported total income of £2.067m and a surplus for the year of £52k. This is the third year in a row that we have grown our income. And at £2.067m – this represents a rise of 13% since 2015/16.  This growth has enabled us to achieve an overall surplus for each of the last two years.

On the expenditure side – the Trust has managed its spend within the budget set by the Trustees. 

Looking at income in more detail:

Membership subscriptions and Grants - which together account for 62% of our income - remain our primary sources of income. Subs income remained stable - grant income rose by £60k over the previous year. This was mainly due to the Slowing the Flow project being on line for the whole year and new funding for the restoration of Holcroft Moss – home to our latest media sensation - the rare jumping spider.

2017/18 also saw significant growth in our planning advice and searches work, which along with grazing income from Bickley and Gowy helped to increase our contract and rental income by 69%.

Overall donations and legacies decreased by £75k. We received £45k in legacies compared with £125k in the previous – undoubtedly exceptional – year. We are always very grateful for these gifts and for the generous support for our appeals such as our Swettenham valley appeal earlier this year. Although we were unsuccessful in buying the extension at Swettenham – the money has been set aside for future land purchases. 

Maintaining a surplus for the past two years has allowed us to grow our cash reserves. These are the sums of money which we hold to ensure that we have sufficient working capital to see us through the year. They also include money received in advance of the dates by which we are committed to spending that money. The Trustee have set a target of 4 months’ expenditure as the cash reserves target. At the year-end we had 3.5 months’ worth of cash reserves to tide us over. This has been achieved through managing our finances tightly.

Peter thanked members for their continued support. 

The President asked whether there were any questions relating to the accounts; there were no questions.

The President asked the members to formally accept the accounts.

The proposal was carried unanimously by the vote (and 63 proxy votes for received in advance).

Proposed: Peter Rushton
Seconded: Bill Stothart
Vote: The proposal was carried unanimously by the vote.

5. ELECTION AND REMUNERATION OF AUDITORS

The President asked that the members officially re-appoint Mitchell Charlesworth as the Trust’s Auditors for a further year, with their remuneration to be decided upon by Council.  

Proposed:  Peter Rushton
Seconded: Bill Stothart


Vote: The proposal was carried unanimously by the vote (and 62 proxy votes for received in advance).
The President confirmed that the proxy votes received were in favour of the appointment of Mitchell Charlesworth as the Trust Auditors, with their remuneration to be decided upon by Council.  
6. ELECTION AND RE-ELECTION OF COUNCIL MEMBERS
Two Trustees have served their first term of four years and are standing for re-election for a second term.  The resolutions are as follows:

1. That Helen Carey OBE DL be re-elected under Article 35. (Helen is unable to attend)
Proposer: Sue Steer                        Seconder: Caroline Jones                 

Vote: All in favour
Proxy: 64              

2. That Peter Rushton be re-elected under Article 35.
Proposer:  Gerald Coates                  Seconder: Mike Packer 

Vote:  All in favour
Proxy:   63            

Three Council members co-opted during the year are standing for election for the first time.  All were present in the room and their biographies were available to read.

Felicity asked each of them to make themselves known.

The resolutions are as follows:
3. That Stephen Judd be elected under Article 30.
Proposer:   Chris Koral                      Seconder:     Philip Cheek           
Vote: All in favour
Proxy:   63            

4. That Charles Neame be elected under Article 30.
Proposer:  Chris Koral                        Seconder: Neil Friswell    
Vote: All in favour
        Proxy:    63           

5. That Sarah Williams be elected under Article 30.


Proposer:   Chris Koral                        Seconder: Peter Rushton 
Vote:  All in favour
Proxy: 63              

7. ANY OTHER BUSINESS

No questions were received in advance
No further questions were raised.
The President formally declared the meeting closed at 10:50am and handed over to Charlotte Harris to conduct the remainder of the business.
PRESENTATION OF ERIC THURSTON AWARDS 
Charlotte Harris introduced the award by reading out the following text:

Eric Thurston was an eminent Cheshire naturalist and also an experienced and skilful photographer. He was one of the founder members of the Cheshire Conservation Trust (now called the Cheshire Wildlife Trust) and chairman of the former Mid-Cheshire Group for many years, sharing his passion for wildlife and the countryside with old and young throughout Cheshire.

Over the autumn and winter months he entertained many local organisations and clubs with his wonderful slides and informative and amusing commentary, giving both time and money, from his talks, generously to the Trust. In the spring and summer months he would be seen actively working in the reserves, recording wildlife and leading nature walks – with time off for photography, fungus forays and dawn walks. He liked nothing better than pointing out the intricacies of a butterfly’s wing to a small child or pond dipping with primary school children. He was a true friend of both people and wildlife.

Cheshire Wildlife Trust’s annual awards are given in Eric’s name. 
There is one award winner this year: 






              Chris Koral, nominated by Charlotte Harris and seconded by CWT Council. 
Before presenting Chris with the award Charlotte read out the following speech:
Chris has been a member of CWT for almost 40 years and holds a lifelong passion for wildlife, particularly that found in Cheshire and around his local patch Owley Wood, where he spent his childhood.  He is a passionate bird watcher and keen wildlife gardener.

Having remained a dedicated but silent supporter in the background for some years, in 2008 Chris responded to an advert for new Trustees and joined the Board under the then leadership of David Norman.  When David retired in 2012, Chris was the obvious choice to take on the role of Chairman.  He was at the time, apparently retiring so would have more time to dedicate to Trust business.  I’ve lost count of how many times I’ve heard Chris say he’s pulling back from work and he’s still saying that now! And still pretty much working full-time.  However, he did manage to find a huge amount of time to fulfil the role.

During his time as Chairman, Chris has helped build CWT to become the vibrant and resilient organisation that it is today.  He’s been instrumental in addressing the gender balance on the Board, encouraging and supporting new female Trustees.  He’s led the Board in taking courageous decisions, both financial and operational that have enabled us to move forward with projects like Natural Futures, Delamere’s Lost Mosses and new ways of managing our land, particularly at Bickley Hall Farm.  Under Chris’s stewardship, Cheshire Wildlife Trust has grown and strengthened. We are now more financially sustainable and secure than when he took office.  He’s also been a huge help to me over the last five years as I’ve grown into the role of CEO.  

Today is Chris’s last day as a CWT Trustee.  Chris has served for 10 years on the Board and been Chairman for 6 of these. Serving on the Board is a voluntary position requiring not only time but a commitment to and passion for the work of CWT.  As Chairman that commitment goes one step further, requiring not only leadership of both the Board and Executive Team but also engaging with the wider Wildlife Trust movement and being an ambassador for the Trust.  Chris leaves a vibrant legacy at the Trust and we have ambitious plans to build on what he has started.   The decision to give this award to Chris was a unanimous one by the Board and one supported by the Senior Management Team.  

On behalf of everyone at CWT, thank you for everything you have done for us.  It has been a pleasure working with you and we wish you the very best for the future.

Charlotte presented the Eric Thurston award and a beautiful barn owl print by our Vice President Ben Hall.
Chris thanked Charlotte and explained that it is a real honour to receive such a prestigious award.
He went on to read out the following:
I succeeded David Norman after 2012 AGM – held in the Shippon at Bickley Hall Farm, the Shippon is now our Education Centre – one of many improvements at Bickley in recent years.

I joined the Trust many years ago because it seemed the right thing to do at the time. No knowledge of terms such as ecosystems services, natural capital, biodiversity or green infrastructure – just a simple pleasure in being outdoors, walking and listening to and watching birds.

This stemmed from childhood days playing in Owley Wood – children encouraged to play outside then especially during school holidays. Owley Wood now a CWT Reserve with much improved access for visitors. Also, the river is much cleaner now, riverside habitat attractive to water birds, but spotted flycatchers no longer nest there.

One of my aims as Chair was to create a Governance framework and culture that enabled to Trust to operate efficiently, use resources effectively and plan ahead with confidence and ambition. 

I was fortunate to work with a brilliant and diverse group of Trustees and a dedicated staff led by Charlotte, all of whom share a common passion, with you our members, to protect and enhance Cheshire’s natural heritage and native habitats and species in the face of real and potential pressures such as inappropriate development, HS2, fracking, invasive species and diseases and climate change.

One of Council’s first decisions in 2013 was to appoint Charlotte as Chief Executive – and that proved to be a very good decision.

You’ve heard already how we are now delivering our goals working with a range of like-minded supporters and volunteers. We are in a good place to continue growing and doing more for Cheshire’s wildlife.   

before finishing I would just like to pay tribute to Frank Kerkham, a long-standing Trustee who passed away during the year, and to introduce Bill Stothart who will succeed me as Chair – I wish him well and hope he realises what he has let himself in for!

Finally, thanks to Felicity, fellow Trustees, Charlotte and the team at Bickley, you the members and all the Trust’s donors, friends and supporters for their contributions to our work while I’ve been Chair.

I’ve enjoyed my time as Chair, but can now look forward to supporting the Trust as an ordinary member.

PRESENTATIONS

Charlotte Harris then introduced the presentations.
11.00-11.30 Vine House Farm




Nicholas Watts
11.30-11.50  
CWT Landowner Advice Programme


Martin Varley

11.50-12.00
Q&A with speakers




Chaired by Charlotte
Nicholas Watts MBE, our guest speaker was made an MBE in the Queen's New Year's Honours list in 2006, for his services to farming and conservation in Lincolnshire. Something which at the time, came as a bit of a shock.

Nicholas has farmed at Vine House Farm since the 1960’s and for over five decades has enhanced the environment on his farm land and adapted the way he farms to be wildlife-friendly and help conserve as many species as possible. Nicholas researches and trials conservation ideas on the farm and then shares results and advice with other farmers and conservation bodies. His inspiration and enthusiasm for farming and wildlife is the reason why Vine House Farm Bird Foods was born.

Members of CWT will be familiar with their products.  The Wildlife Trusts have enjoyed a 10 year partnership with Nicholas and his company which has so far raised £1.25m for nature conservation.  
Nicholas gave a talk on all that Vine House Farm does for nature and concluded by talking about what everyone can do for nature in their gardens.
The CEO thanked the speakers, Trustees and Felicity for their contributions and asked Felicity to draw the raffle, she then thanked everyone for attending and Quarry Bank Mill for providing the venue.  
Attendees were welcome to spend the afternoon exploring Quarry Bank Mill at their leisure or join in with a guided tour provided at a discounted rate.  
INTERACTIVE SESSION
With refreshments served, members were given time to explore a number of stands around the room including Create for Nature, Volunteering, Education activities and HS2 and an opportunity to purchase Christmas gifts from the merchandise stall.

